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AMERICAN INDIAN CULTURE A N D  RESEARCH \OURNAL 18:2 (1994) 91-119 

Indian Governments and the Canadian 
Charter of Rights and Freedoms 

J. ANTHONY LONG and KATHERINE BEATY CHISTE 

In February 1992, a judge of the Supreme Court of the province of 
British Columbia ruled that the native ritual of spirit dancing is 
subject to Canadian law protecting individual rights and is not an 
aboriginal right under Section 35(1) of the Constitution Act, 1982. 
The decision emerged from a civil suit brought by a Salish Indian 
against several other members of the Salish Nation on Vancouver 
Island, in which the plaintiff argued that he had been unwillingly 
subjected to this ritual.’ Spirit dancing, which was banned under 
Canadian law from 1880 to 1951, is a therapeutic ritual involving 
fasting and confinement until a person hears the song of a guard- 
ian spirit and begins singing and dancing. Ordinarily, entrance 
into this ritual is voluntary and is considered to be an honor by 
tribal members. According to Salish tradition, however, relatives 
may request that a person be subject to this rite to help that person 
solve personal problems; this tradition reflects the community’s 
responsibility for its individual members. The judge’s decision 
angered tribal leaders within coastal Indian communities, who 
claim that cultural traditions stressing the primacy of the commu- 
nity over its members are collective aboriginal rights that are 
shielded from Canadian law, which is rooted in the belief of the 
supremacy of the individual. The spirit dancing case brings into 
sharp focus an issue that has been a critical part of the aboriginal 
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rights debate in Canada for more than a decade, namely whether 
the protections of the Charter of Rights and Freedoms guaranteed 
to Canadian citizens should apply to Indian First Nations in their 
relationship with their own tribal members, who are also Cana- 
dian citizens. 

The issue of the relationship between the Charter of Rights and 
Freedoms and First Nations’ governments was recently elevated 
into public view by a heated debate between the Native Women’s 
Association of Canada (NWAC) and the Assembly of First Na- 
tions (AFN); this occurred during the process leading to the 1992 
Charlottetown Accord on constitutional reform, Canada’s most 
recent effort at altering existing constitutional arrangements.* 
Throughout both the negotiations preceding the accord and the 
referendum campaign itself, the NWAC argued that the equality 
guarantee in Section 15 of the charter is a universal human right 
and must be applied to First Nations’ governments? If this argu- 
ment were to fail, Indian women would continue to face gender 
discrimination from male-dominated band councils by being 
denied an equal voice in the affairs of their communities. NWAC 
leadership was adamant that Indian governments not be given 
access to the opt-out provision contained in Section 33 of the 
charter, which allows the federal and provincial governments to 
be shielded from the application of the charter for up to five years, 
if they choose to use this option. The association also argued that 
the federal government’s ”preferential” funding of the male- 
dominated Assembly of First Nations was a violation of their 
rights of freedom of expression under the charter. Moreover, the 
NWAC launched separate actions in the Federal Court of Canada, 
initially to achieve participation in the constitutional negotiations 
over aboriginal self-government and later to have the referendum 
declared invalid? 

For the Assembly of First Nations-the national political asso- 
ciation of status Indians in Canada-the charter issue is basically 
a cultural one. Indian leaders argue that, since the belief systems 
of Indian peoples are fundamentally antithetical to the Western 
liberal ideas that they believe underlie the individual rights 
guarantees in the charter, Indian societies and cultures cannot 
survive and traditional forms of governance cannot be revitalized 
under such an ideological regime. In its elementary form, this 
argument holds that First Nations possess a collective inherent 
right to self-government that must override charter-grounded 
rights of individual Indians in their relationship to First Nations 
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governments. It is this position that underpins the AFN’s consis- 
tent opposition to the unqualified application of the charter to 
Indian governments. Moreover, it has been the basis of demands 
for separate Indian charters of rights to protect the integrity of 
traditional tribal governing forms as well as the exercise of their 
powers. This argument was advanced throughout the First Min- 
isters’ Conferences on Aboriginal Constitutional Matters during 
the 1980s and throughout the debate in the federal Parliament 
surrounding Bill C-31, which involved the reinstatement of In- 
dian women who had lost status under the Indian Bill C-31, 
mandated by the equality provision (Section 15.1) of the charter 
and enacted into law in 1985, is designed to restore Indian status 
to those women and their progeny who had lost it under the status 
definition provisions of the Indian Act. The argument of Indian 
leaders was recently articulated in the First Nations Circle on the 
Constitution deliberations and reflected in recommendations 
reached in the Special Chiefs’ Assembly on the Constitution 
Resolution, which provided the basis of the AFN’s stand during 
the negotiations leading up to the Charlottetown Accord.6 

In contrast, the federal and provincial governments in Canada 
have historically maintained that the charter must apply to Indian 
governments, because their constituents are also Canadian citi- 
zens. In this view, the universality of Canadian citizenship over- 
rides the rights of an ethnically distinct community over its 
members, even in the sui generis situation of aboriginal peoples. 
While both the federal and the provincial governments compro- 
mised this historical position during the Charlottetown Accord 
process, their concession to Indian leaders at the constitutional 
level has yet to be followed through at the legislative policy level. 
The community-based self-government approach, the main legis- 
lative thrust of the federal government for allowing a form of 
increased self-government for Indian communities, still requires 
that any form of Indian government that emerges under this 
policy must be subject to the ~ h a r t e r . ~  With the defeat of the 
Charlottetown Accord, which created a hiatus in constitutional 
negotiations over aboriginal self-government, it is likely that 
more Indian nations will enter into this latter process to achieve at 
least a limited measure of legal and political autonomy. The 
potential for conflict over the application of the charter to First 
Nations’ governments, therefore, remains serious. 

This paper focuses on the fundamental question of cultural 
conflict involved in the charter debate. First, we will examine the 
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ideological base of Indian opposition to the Charter of Rights and 
Freedoms by comparing certain aspects of the traditional political 
thought of selected Indian societies with counterpart ideas in the 
Western liberal tradition expressed in the charter. Specifically, we 
want to discuss the concepts of society and individuality, author- 
ity and leadership selection. It is impossible within the scope of 
this paper to cover the traditional political beliefs of all First 
Nations in Canada. First Nations exhibit a great deal of diversity 
in their respective political cultures and patterns of political 
development. Therefore, we have restricted our focus to Cana- 
dian Plains Indian tribes. Even though our focus will be narrowly 
situated, it will provide the necessary reference context for the 
second and central part of this paper. Moreover, it is beyond our 
purpose in this paper to discuss the full spectrum of contempo- 
rary liberal thought or the question of whether the Canadian 
charter contains ”communitarian” elements that could amelio- 
rate its application to First Nations. Rather, we have concentrated 
on the individualistic tenets of the charter that Indian leaders have 
objected to in their efforts to gain exclusion from its application for 
their own governments. In the second part, we will examine how 
these concepts have come to be defined within contemporary 
Canadian Indian communities, thus allowing us to address the 
question of whether the evolution of Indian societies affects the 
argument of uniqueness as a barrier to charter application. Fi- 
nally, using this analysis as a basis, we argue for the option of 
creating special charters of rights for Indian nations that not only 
will meet the culturally grounded argument of the AFN but will 
also address the question of gender discrimination raised by the 
W A C  and other women’s groups. 

It is not our intention in this paper to enter into the larger 
debate of the legitimacy of individual rights versus group 
rights. Rather, following Elkins’s argument, we assume that 
within the Canadian constitutional order a collective rights tradi- 
tion exists alongside of charter-guaranteed individual rights that 
could be utilized by First Nations.8 Arguably, the exemption of 
First Nations’ governments from the democratic rights section of 
the charter proposed in the legal draft of the Charlottetown 
Accord supports the existence of such a constitutional rationale. 
Our focus is on the question of whether First Nations have 
retained sufficient elements of their traditional cultures to sub- 
stantiate a collective rights claim for exemption of their govern- 
ments from the application of charter-based individual entitle- 
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ments within their own communities, as the Assembly of First 
Nations has argued. 

Relatively little effort has been devoted to comparing the 
political and cultural foundations of Indian societies in Canada 
with Euro-Canadian political values as a way to better under- 
stand the position taken by Indian leaders toward the charter. 
Most literature dealing with Indian governments and the charter 
reflects the efforts of legal scholars such as Sanders, McNeil, 
Barkin, Lysyk, Green, Weinrib, and others. Their work either 
directly or tangentially addresses the question of the extent to 
which charter provisions are excluded from application to ab- 
original peoples by virtue of the aboriginal rights provisions in 
Section 25 of the Constitution Act, 1982 and how the charter's 
status would have been affected by an altered S.25 as proposed in 
the Charlottetown Ac~ord .~  This literature has been part of the 
background legal arguments during the patriation of the consti- 
tution debates and the aboriginal rights conferences of the 1980s 
as well as the Charlottetown Accord process. 

Research comparing the political and cultural underpinnings 
of Indian societies with Euro-Canadian political values as a way 
to understand the Indian leaders' position on the charter is 
confined to the writings of Boldt, Long, andTurpel and, indirectly, 
of Cassidy and Bish.'O This research is preceded, although the 
focus is different, by studies such as Svensson's on the American 
Indian Bill of Rights passed by the U.S. Congress in 1968." Due in 
part to recent provincial commissions in Alberta, Manitoba, and 
Nova Scotia, which focused on how provincial justice systems 
deal with aboriginal peoples, an ancillary literature has now 
emerged on aboriginal concepts of justice as they relate to Euro- 
Canadian ideas of justice.I2 

PARALLEL BELIEF SYSTEMS 

In his study of the philosophy of the Navajo Indians, anthropolo- 
gist Clyde Kluckhohn has observed that 

many distinctively Navaho doings and sayings make sense 
only if they are related to certain implicit convictions about 
the nature of human life and experience, convictions so deep- 
going that no Navaho thinks of talking about them in so 
many words. These unstated assumptions are so completely 
taken for granted that the Navaho (like all peoples) take these 
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views of life as an ineradicable part of human nature and find 
it hard to understand that normal persons could possibly 
conceive life in other terms.13 

Kluckhohn's observation about Navajo philosophy is particu- 
larly relevant to a comparison of traditional Plains Indian thought 
to the Western liberal thought that underpins the charter, because 
the concepts of man and society are radically different within each 
belief system. Generally embedded in a set of implicit or explicit 
value judgments, these concepts structure the fundamental rules 
of the community that define the nature of the political order and 
its governing instrumentalities as well as their relationships to 
individual members of society. , 

Society and Individual Rights 

Although Western liberalism has remained relatively open tex- 
tured, and liberals themselves continue to engage in a vigorous 
debate over its content, the tenets of liberal thought that Indian 
leaders see embodied in the charter reflect a form of philosophical 
individualism wherein the individual is considered the primary 
unit.I4 Within this doctrine, a human being is defined as an 
autonomous, rational, self-interested entity, possessed with a 
number of unspecified natural or inherent rights.15 Logically, any 
form of society that emerges must be based on some form of 
mutual consent involving a real or virtual form of agreement, so 
that the interests of individuals can be pursued as well as pro- 
tected within the social order. The common political authority of 
society-that is, the state-and its instruments of governance are 
also products of human volition. In its essential form, the state is 
an artifact, a product of convention rather than a part of the 
natural order. The generic individualism that underlies Western 
liberalism is, in its basic form, a homocentric philosophy, produc- 
ing a concept of society composed of discreet persons who, while 
sharing an agreed-upon collective interest, nevertheless are pri- 
marily self-interested and hold entitlements to protect their indi- 
vidual interests against the political authority of that society. 

The doctrine of Western liberalism provides a powerful argu- 
ment for the institutionalization of a set of guarantees that protect 
the individual from arbitrary interference by the state in the 
exercise of self-interest by the individual where that self-interest 
does not collide with the mutually agreed-upon common good. 
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While the delineation of this dividing line between state and 
individual is open to disagreement with respect to its form and 
content, the basic principle is not. Consequently, while the Cana- 
dian Charter of Rights and Freedoms, the American Bill of Rights, 
and even the United Nations’ Universal Declaration of Human 
Rights vary somewhat in content, they all rest on the common idea 
that the individual should be protected against the exercise of 
arbitrary and excessive interference by the centralized political 
authority. 

In contrast to these Western liberal beliefs, traditional Plains 
Indian philosophy was cosmocentric in nature, a common feature 
of tribal belief systems throughout North America. As tribal 
elders pointed out in the Circle on the Constitution proceedings- 
an extensive consultation process initiated by the AFN to discern 
grassroots Indian beliefs and attitudes-Western liberalism is 
contrary to native tradition, ”in which all of these things-lan- 
guage, culture, spirituality, land, people, animals, plants, even the 
rocks themselves-form part of a seamless whole.’’16 Within this 
tradition, the primary reference point is the cosmos as a whole, 
and the individual is defined by virtue of status within that whole. 
As Boldt and Long propose, in the human society that forms part 
of this larger whole there is no concept of individual claims to 
inherent or inalienable rights.I7 Where individual entitlements 
exist, they are grounded in the fulfillment of obligations to others, 
including inanimate objects, within a broader cosmological 
scheme. This conception of rights is the logical outgrowth of a 
belief in the interrelatedness of all life and the necessity of har- 
mony between parts. Social interaction between human beings 
involves reciprocal relations and mutual obligations based on the 
need to preserve the harmonious whole. 

The social context of rights is reflected in and reinforced by 
traditional aboriginal notions of justice. Ideas of justice, as David 
Miller observes, are rooted in the nature of social relationships 
within a society and in the manner in which responsibilities and 
benefits are distributed.ls The objective of aboriginal justice was to 
restore peace and harmony within the community and ”to recon- 
cile the accused with his or her own conscience and with the 
individual or family who has been wronged.”19 Restoration of 
community harmony was primary, and adversarial technologies 
of justice would have been antithetical to this goal. A focus on 
reintegrating the individual into the community and restoring to 
an offender an appropriate perspective on his or her status within 
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and accompanying obligations to the community rests on a prin- 
ciple quite different from the primacy of individual rights and 
individual self-interest. 

What individual rights existed in Plains Indian societies, there- 
fore, were contingent on the performance of obligations to the 
social group within which the individual lived. In the Blackfoot 
language, for example, there is no word or phrase that specifically 
conveys the idea of rights as individual entitlements against other 
persons or the community as a whole.20 Any notion of inherent, 
inalienable rights of individuals, common to Western liberal 
thinkers and largely contingent on the legacy of Christianity, did 
not find expression in this language. 

The lack of a concept of inherent rights of individuals did not 
mean that personal autonomy was not highly regarded in Plains 
Indian societies. A great deal of personal autonomy existed and 
was reflected in the exercise of authority as well as in collective 
decision-making. Individual autonomy, however, was not based 
on an atomistic view of human nature, but rather on a concept of 
human dignity stemming from the equality of status and interde- 
pendence of individuals within the cosmic order, as conceived by 
the Creator. Where outside intervention in an individual’s life 
was justified, it was primarily because his or her behavior was a 
threat to the collectivity as a whole-as illustrated by the example 
with which this paper began. 

Authority 

Traditional Indian thought did not differentiate between state 
and society. The political community was conceptually coexistent 
with society and part of the natural order of things. The stateless 
societies of Plains Indians required concepts of authority and 
decision-making that were radically different from a representa- 
tive form of government, ordinarily associated with liberal demo- 
cratic theory. Within the theory of liberal democracy, decision- 
making authority is delegated to representative bodies, although 
ultimately the political will of the people remains supreme, as 
commonly espoused in the doctrine of popular sovereignty. 
Legislative supremacy, therefore, becomes situated in elected 
assemblies. In the case of Canada, parliamentary supremacy has 
been a fundamental constitutional principle. Paralleling the de- 
velopment of legislative supremacy has been the acceptance of 
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majoritarianism, where the majority is given the right to make 
decisions for the entire collectivity. Despite its general acceptance, 
liberals have always been uneasy about majority rule, fearing that 
its practice could result in majority tyranny over individuals and 
minorities. As Joseph Pestieau points out, when eighteenth- and 
nineteenth-century liberals demanded that the rights of men, of 
citizens, or of people be guaranteed, these demands were aimed at 
the abuse of power.2l In the course of the evolution of liberal democ- 
racy, these demands, as institutionalized in charters and bills of 
rights, became focused on both executive and legislative authority. 

Historically, Plains Indians did not accept the idea that anyone 
could be given the right to govern others, except for limited 
periods of time and under restricted circumstances.22 No human 
being could control the life of another, and authority to rule could 
not be delegated for an extended period to any subset of the 
group. This idea of authority was embedded in the conception of 
the tribe as part of the divine order, a product of the Creator, rather 
than a result of a collective act of its members. It found expression 
in the belief that the Creator gave all persons equal status within 
the cosmic order.23 Consequently, circumstances of inequality in 
decision-making and implementation were considered a viola- 
tion of the natural scheme of things. Taken collectively, these 
ideas resulted in a form of authority that lacked any stable 
hierarchically modeled arrangement. 

Authority in Plains Indian societies was maintained through 
generations by the acceptance of customs and traditions, most 
easily maintained in a stable social environment. Customs and 
traditions stood as the Creator’s blueprint for the conduct and 
survival of the community and were invested with authority to 
regulate individual and group conduct.” As such, they consti- 
tuted a type of impersonal authority that served to protect indi- 
viduals against arbitrary coercion by leaders, thereby protecting 
the status of individuals within the group. The impersonal au- 
thority of custom and tradition served as a surrogate to the 
formalized rules that establish and maintain the dividing line 
between political authority and individual rights within contem- 
porary democratic states. Moreover, as Barsh points out, in tradi- 
tional tribal political systems, a multitude of institutions-family, 
clan, religious societies, and others-were locked through ritual 
in arrangements that neutralized the concentration of 

The traditional Plains Indian concept of authority, under- 
pinned by a belief system emphasizing equality of status, indi- 
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vidual autonomy, and personal responsibility for the fulfillment 
of obligations to the community, required a specific kind of 
decision-making process for those clan or tribal decisions that did 
not fall within the purview of custom and tradition. The process 
involved direct participation by individuals in decision-making 
and decisions by consensus. Every person or clan had the right to 
be involved in making decisions that affected them, both as 
individuals and as members of a group. This process not only 
enabled the community to be effective in achieving the common 
goals of its members, but also reinforced the relationship of the 
individual to the community. Robert Vachon describes the con- 
sensual nature of decision-making as a process characterized by 
“deliberation, negotiation, cooperation and patience rather than 
that of confrontation, aggressiveness, impatience and the adver- 
sary method.”26 Moreover, if a decision on an issue could not be 
reached by consensus, then the issue was temporarily abandoned. 
The requirement of consensus precluded majority rule, and those 
withdrawing from the decision-making process were not bound 
by it; therefore, issues involving majority rule versus minority 
rights did not arise. 

The practice of consensual decision-making served as both a 
basis and a stimulus for the idea of communally grounded indi- 
vidual rights that existed in Plains Indian societies. The consen- 
sus-building process forced individuals to see the limit of the 
demands that could be made against the group. Individual inter- 
est, if aggressively pursued, could jeopardize the welfare of the 
collectivity and, by logical extension, the individual members of 
that collectivity. An awareness of this special kind of relationship 
of individuals to their clans and tribal groups helps to bring into 
sharper focus the fears of Indian leaders that the application of a 
set of rules based on the primacy of the individual could destroy 
the well-being of their tribal collectivities. 

Leadership Selection 

One of the most publicly visible aspects of Indian leaders’ oppo- 
sition to the Canadian charter is their argument that its demo- 
cratic rights provisions (Section 3), allowing every citizen of 
Canada the right to vote in the election of a legislative assembly, 
will close the options available to tribal leaders for restoring 
traditional forms of government based on clans, hereditary chiefs, 
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or confederacie~.~~ This concern on the part of Indian leaders is not 
without foundation. The democratic rights sections of the charter 
are designed for an elective leadership selection system with 
maximum-length terms of office, universal eligibility for office, 
electoral pluralities, and a kind of contract of representation 
between the individual and the representative. It is this philoso- 
phy of elective government that underlies the contemporary band 
council system, a system that was forced on Indian communities 
by the Canadian government via the Indian Act in an effort to 
destroy traditional methods of governance and integrate indi- 
vidual Indians into the Canadian mainstream.28 

An elective system for selecting leaders would have been alien 
to traditional Indian societies. The principles of personal equality 
and autonomy, combined with the requirement of consensus for 
clan and tribal decisions, precluded such a system. Moreover, the 
small, face-to-face nature of traditional Indian societies provided 
the appropriate environmental context for direct rather than 
representative democracy. In the case of Plains Indians, leader- 
ship selection involved a substantially different process from the 
elective method. Leadership was based on merit and function. A 
member of a clan or tribe achieved leadership through demon- 
strated ability as a hunter, warrior, or peacemaker rather than 
through a partisan recruitment process and a political election 
strategy in an electi0n.2~ In Canadian-style politics, an aggressive 
campaigner is congratulated for his or her drive and political 
acumen. In traditional Plains society, such behavior would be 
looked down upon and distrusted. Leadership was essentially a 
meritocracy, and only qualified people were able to rise through 
the family and clan to the tribal council. As Russel Barsh suggests, 
leadership was the obligation of the most capable, and political 
ambition was disciplined by personal sacrifice, where neces- 
sary.30 The traditional process of leadership selection was largely 
informal, lacking the well-defined procedural requirements of 
elections in contemporary democratic societies. 

Accountability to clan and tribe was also an informal process; 
nevertheless, it was rigidly enforced. A leader had to continually 
exhibit a particular attitude toward the leadership role. Above all 
else, the leader had to demonstrate to the clan and tribal members, 
through deeds, that he was the servant of the people. Accountabil- 
ity of leadership to tribal members was also achieved through the 
task-oriented nature of leadership. There was no fixed number of 
leaders. Chiefs were selected on the basis of their skills for particu- 
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lar tasks or needs. When those needs ceased to exist, the leader 
would resume the status of an ordinary tribal member. This is in 
direct contrast to the Canadian parliamentary system, where 
citizens are required to wait as long as five years before being able 
to turf out unpopular elected officials. 

Our overview of some of the basic concepts of Western 
liberalism contained in the charter, with their counterpart 
ideas in Plains Indian philosophies and governing practices, 
reveals the essentially non-Western nature of traditional Plains 
Indian belief systems. Western liberalism is basically 
homocentric, whereas traditional Plains Indian thought is 
cosmocentric. These philosophies in turn demand differing 
conceptions of society, government, and individual rights. For 
Plains Indians, what individual rights existed were rooted in 
the needs of the community; individual and community inter- 
ests were synonymous. The dignity of the individual was main- 
tained through a system of custom and tradition that guaranteed 
the equality and autonomy of individuals. Since Plains Indian 
societies were basically classless and horizontal in structure, 
they did not require a formalized set of proscriptions against 
the political community to protect an individual’s sphere of 
activity from the arbitrary exercise of authority by leaders. 

This comparison of traditional Plains Indian philosophy and 
social organization with Western liberalism and its political mani- 
festations, even though portraying only one segment of Canadian 
Indian societies, supports the argument of Indian leaders that the 
charter is inimical to their traditional cultures. It also lends cre- 
dence to the leaders’ claim that application of the charter to 
contemporary Indian communities would seriously impede at- 
tempts to redesign their governments in accordance with tradi- 
tional practices. 

An important corollary question must be raised, however. 
Have decades of forced acculturation transformed Indian societ- 
ies to the point where traditional governance practices and their 
underlying belief systems no longer comprise, or even constitute 
a major feature of, contemporary Indian societies? If so, does this 
situation, along with the geopolitical environment in which most 
Indian communities now find themselves, effectively rule out a 
return to traditional belief systems as a basis for a reconstructed 
social and political order? Can Indian leaders, therefore, continue 
to make a legitimate claim for collective rights based on the 
cultural uniqueness of their societies? 
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TRADITIONALISM AND MODERNISM 
IN EXISTING INDIAN SOCIETIES 

Any attempt to assess definitively the extent to which Euro- 
Canadian political structures and Western liberal conceptions of 
society and man have supplanted traditional Indian governing 
practices, political cultures, and belief systems in Canada is made 
difficult by a lack of research on this question. The absence of data 
is due mainly to the sheer number and diversity of Indian commu- 
nities across Canada and the corresponding lack of scholars 
focusing on this subject. Nevertheless, the limited material avail- 
able allows us to draw some conclusions and to make some 
general observations in a number of areas encompassed by this 
question. 

Normative Foundations 

Certainly the culture of Indian societies, like that of other societ- 
ies, has grown and changed over time. The evolution of tribal 
cultures reflects, in part, the need of Indians to survive by adapt- 
ing to changing circumstances that have been, for the most part, 
externally imposed. It also indicates a desire on the part of Indians 
themselves to prevent their societies from becoming culturally 
moribund. Has this evolution reached the point, however, where 
the Indian concepts of society and the individual now approxi- 
mate those present in Western liberalism? It is difficult to gauge 
cultural transformation, because the underlying premises and 
concepts within a culture change more slowly than observable 
behavior. Moreover, different Indian societies have evolved at dif- 
ferent rates. Although it is difficult to generalize across the diverse 
Indian societies and cultures within Canada, the limited research 
in this area on particular Indian communities; tangential research 
on community and economic development; and volumes of testi- 
mony by Indians at constitutional hearings, aboriginal justice 
inquiries, and the Royal Commission on Aboriginal Peoples31 
suggest the tenacity of traditional Indian concepts of society and 
the individual. They also suggest, however, that the resiliency of 
these concepts is being strained not only by the imposition of 
Euro-Canadian political structures but also by a number of rein- 
forcing developments in Indian communities. The result is that 
the internal consistency of traditional belief systems is now threat- 
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ened, and the necessary congruity between traditional political 
structures and the larger belief systems may be difficult to main- 
tain. 

Testimony at the Circle on the Constitution hearings by ordi- 
nary tribal members, elders, and leaders from a large number of 
Indian communities reveals that Indians appear to remain com- 
mitted to the primacy of the community and its relationship to the 
land as the cornerstone of their cultures. In addition, hearings 
conducted by provincial aboriginal justice inquiries suggest that 
traditional concepts of justice, emphasizing the harmony between 
individual and community interests, remain strongly entrenched 
in many contemporary Indian societies. Indians remain bewil- 
dered over the non-Indian practice of incarcerating individuals as 
a method of punishment, through which they are removed from 
the traditional rehabilitating and reintegrating processes of their 
own communities. Finally, the resurgence of traditional Indian 
spiritualism within many Indian communities, stressing the co- 
hesiveness not just of the collectivity but also of the entire cosmo- 
logical order, is an important indicator that the primacy of the 
community has a tenacious hold on contemporary Indian think- 

At the same time, however, concern is expressed among Indi- 
ans themselves that the value of the collective interest is in danger 
of being eroded. Tribal elders, in particular, have stressed that 
Indian leaders need to refocus on the needs of the total community 
as part of their leadership roles. They also fear that the younger 
generation of Indians is losing touch with the importance of 
community as a basic cultural value. The misgivings of tribal 
elders over the loss of this traditional cultural value are not 
without foundation. Certain situations endemic to many Indian 
communities, as well as circumstances within the larger geopoliti- 
cal environment, point to a transformation of the traditional 
Indian concept of individualism, bringing it more in line with that 
of Western liberalism. 

A significant indicator of the changing idea of individualism is 
the evolution of the concept of property ownership of land that is 
occurring within many Indian communities. Traditionally, the 
concept of private property did not exist within Indian culture, 
and human relationships with the land had a spiritual rather than 
a commercial aura. Although some Indian societies on the west 
coast and in central Canada recognized family or clan hunting 
and fishing territories,33 there was no counterpart to the fee simple 

ing? 
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ownership of land that is a dominant property concept in Euro- 
Canadian law.M Rather, land existed for the collective interest of 
the tribe, and private interest in land, even where it occurred, was 
subordinate to community needs. The idea that property could be 
used exclusively for private interest violated the cosmological 
basis of traditional Indian belief systems, with its tenets of equal- 
ity and interrelatedness of man and the natural world. Moreover, 
the seminomadic nature of some Indian societies rendered prob- 
lematic any fixed ownership of individual parcels. 

The breakdown in the traditional Indian way of conceiving 
property in land began with the encapsulization of Indians on 
reserves with restricted land bases and the introduction of loca- 
tion tickets through the Indian Act to encourage individual Indian 
land ownership and the development of individual self-suffi- 
ciency, values common to Euro-Canadian s0ciety.3~ It continued 
with the introduction of farming into societies where the econo- 
mies were not traditionally agriculturally based. The promotion 
of agriculture by Indian Affairs involved the allocation of land 
holdings to individuals interested in farming, particularly on the 
prairie Indian reserves, which have continued to remain within 
the same families for generations. In fact, a system of personal 
wills, paralleling non-Indian forms of transferring property to 
progeny, is emerging among the economically advanced bands. 
Moreover, the agricultural lease system that was brought into 
effect by Indian Affairs during the 1960s on a number of reserves 
on the prairies allowed individual landholders to receive income 
for renting out their lands, in general to non-Indian farmers. 

The combined effect of land as a source of revenue and the 
relative scarcity of land due to the expansion of Indian popula- 
tions within static land bases has led to a heightened individual 
proprietary interest in land by Indians on many reserves; and the 
concept of individual property ownership, while not legally 
defined, nevertheless approaches the fee simple concept within 
non-Indian law. Despite the fact that authority to allocate tribal 
lands remains with band governments, proprietary interests of 
individuals and families make reallocation of land extremely 
difficult, not only hindering efforts to promote the interests of the 
collectivity, but also, in certain situations, setting the interest of 
the individual against that of the community. 

Ironically, the land conflict on a number of reserves has been 
heightened by the passage of Bill C-31, designed to promote 
equality among male and female Indians. Scores of recently 
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reinstated status Indians are demanding that they be allocated 
land on their respective reserves in order to share in tribal ben- 
efits, and these demands are being vigorously resisted by current 
landholders. Arguably, the application of the equality provision 
of the charter is accelerating the attitudinal change toward the 
individual ownership of property among Indians, thus endanger- 
ing the traditional Indian value of the primacy of the community, 
with its emphasis on cooperation and self-denial. 

The transformation of the concept of property has been rein- 
forced by some of the economic development schemes encour- 
aged by tribal leaders. Although most large-scale economic devel- 
opment projects are pursued on a community ownership and 
control model, small business schemes emphasizing individual 
entrepreneurship, private ownership, and individual profit-mak- 
ing are not uncommon in Indian communities. The First Nations 
Chartered Land Act, initiated by a number of the more economic 
development-oriented bands and now being developed in con- 
sultation with them by the federal Department of Indian Affairs, 
might further this latter trend. Under this initiative, band councils 
could potentially convert reserve lands to a form of fee simple 
status, enabling tribal lands to be sold or mortgaged. 

Finally, the larger political environment of provincial and 
federal elections has contributed to the reconceptualization of 
individualism within Indian thought as it relates to political 
values. Indians have not remained bifocated as Canadian citizens 
on the one hand and citizens of their own governments on the 
other, although many participate minimally or not at all in main- 
stream politics. Elections at the provincial and federal levels in 
Canada are conducted within the context of a political party 
system based on competition for office and alternative policy 
positions. As such, the election process stands in direct contrast to 
traditional Indian methods that emphasized consensus and a 
non-conflictual environment. Although a relatively low propor- 
tion of Indians participate in provincial and federal it 
is unrealistic to expect that the competitiveness of non-Indian 
politics has not influenced band council elections. Certainly the 
campaigns now waged by band council candidates on some of the 
larger reserves furnish evidence of this influence; and in the most 
recent election of the AFN National Chief, mainstream election- 
eering was likewise observable. 

Over the last several years, the establishment of internal offices 
by Canada’s major political parties to encourage aboriginal party 
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membership constitutes another step towards incorporating Indi- 
ans into non-Indian political systems. These efforts, when com- 
bined with those of many Indian leaders themselves to encourage 
greater participation by Indians in federal and provincial elec- 
tions, have the potential to further break down the insularity of 
Indian band political systems and foster non-Indian political 
values and processes. Moreover, the system of aboriginal con- 
stituencies proposed by the Royal Commission on Electoral Re- 
form and Party Financing for representing aboriginal peoples in 
Parliament, although motivated by the desire to give aboriginal 
peoples more policy-making clout, may have the same effect of 
helping to erode traditional Indian values, if competitive-style 
politics are introduced into these con~tituencies.~~ 

Political Structures 

Within the general goal of cultural assimilation of Indian peoples 
into the dominant Canadian society, the Canadian federal gov- 
ernment has directed the political development of Indian societies 
by attempting to destroy traditional Indian customs, leadership 
recruitment practices, and decision-making structures and to 
replace them with Euro-Canadian political structures and val- 
u e ~ . ~ ~  The major instrument of this policy has been the Indian Act 
band council elective system, which resembles non-Indian mu- 
nicipal government systems. 

While the band council elective system has unquestionably 
become the dominant organizational form on Indian reserves 
across Canada for selecting tribal leaders, its degree of acceptance 
as evidenced by participation in its process and commitment to its 
underlying normative order varies among Indian communities. 
Within some bands, as Cassidy and Bish suggest, tension contin- 
ues to exist between band councils and traditional forms of 
g~vernance .~~ The Gitskan Nation of northwestern British Colum- 
bia, for example, still relies heavily on its customary governing 
system of clans and houses, in which hereditary chiefs exercise 
political functions.40 The Iroquois Confederacy, where the battle 
to retain traditional forms of clan government has waged for 
decades, stands as another prominent example; despite the forced 
imposition of the band council elective system on Mohawk com- 
munities, traditional forms of leadership selection are still sup- 
ported by some. The Kahnawake Band, located near Montreal, is 
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now involved in a concentrated effort to revive the structures, 
institutions, and principles of the Great Law of the Iroquois Six 
Nations." On the Blood Reserve in southern Alberta, the Mohk-e- 
saune, a breakaway group demanding separate band status, has 
adopted a traditional leadership selection process and tribal 
council structure rather than endorse a separate version of an 
elective band council. In these cases, universal subscription to the 
band council elective system is not present, as evidenced by the 
number of tribal members that have chosen not to participate in 
or support Indian Act band governments. 

A different manifestation of this conflict between traditional 
and Indian Act governments, however, appears to be more wide- 
spread among Indian communities. Although elective band council 
provisions have, by and large, replaced traditional forms of 
leadership selection, the individualized base of representation as 
well as norms of representative responsibility have not taken 
hold. In his study of the Blood and Peigan nations in southern 
Alberta, Long discovered that persistence of the extended kin 
group in political recruitment indicates that the traditional role of 
the clan in leadership selection has not been eliminated." He also 
found that opportunities for unlimited entry and self-selection for 
candidacy presented by the band council elective system have 
created a class of candidates motivated primarily by economic 
egoism. The salaried band council positions represent an oppor- 
tunity to escape the limited job opportunities available on these 
reserves. Similar experiences on other Indian reserves indicate 
that the Blood and Peigan situations are not unique. The band 
council elective systems, though constituting the formal leader- 
ship selection process, have not totally destroyed traditional 
practices. Moreover, political aberrations have developed that are 
not part of the normative order of either Indian or non-Indian 
political systems. 

Like the process of leadership selection in contemporary In- 
dian communities, the exercise of authority and standards of 
accountability of leaders to their people have been systematically 
eroded by decades of Indian Act implementation. In those tribes 
where Indian Act band councils constitute the primary policy- 
making structures, a decision-making process has developed that 
is characterized by a lack of internal governing authority, accom- 
panied by a corresponding lack of accountability to tribal mem- 
bers and the dominance of internal and external bureaucratic 
structures. 
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The circumstances in which many band governments find 
themselves today are traceable to the historic Indian Affairs 
policy of using band councils as instruments to control tribal 
activities and to facilitate administration of policies and recom- 
mendations of the department. Accountability of band council 
members has been directed upwards to Indian Affairs, the major 
source of band financial support, rather than downwards to tribal 
members. As a result, the legitimacy of band councils as authori- 
tative decision-making structures has never become firmly rooted 
in tribal political culture. Even as band councils acquire an ex- 
panded decision-making role for social services and economic 
development due to the twenty-year-old federal policy of devolu- 
tion, the frustration of tribal members with the inability of band 
councils to understand and promote community interests re- 
mains high, and political trust in band councillors remains low. 
Because traditional norms and procedures of leadership account- 
ability have not been functionally replaced by those ordinarily 
associated with representative types of government, political 
distrust of and political cynicism toward incumbent tribal leaders 
have become pervasive. It is not surprising, therefore, that the lack 
of political effectiveness of band councils and the lack of clear 
standards of accountability to tribal members have been major 
contributors to the divisive political factionalism that exists within 
many Indian communities across Canada. 

Moreover, in communities where strong traditionalist fol- 
lowings still exist, this situation is magnified by the divided 
loyalties among tribal members-based not only on divisions 
between "traditionalists" and "moderns" but also on religion, 
blood quantum, and clan membership. A significant effect of 
political factionalism is that it works against the consensual 
process of decision-making, which comprised an important 
instrument in traditional Indian societies for guaranteeing the 
dignity of individuals and protecting them from abuse. Fac- 
tionalism violates the entire structure of traditional Indian 
thought that is based on the concept of harmony between the 
individual, fellow tribal members, and tribal social institu- 
tions. It is within the context of political factionalism that most 
charges of abuse of authority and discrimination by Indian 
leaders against community members occur. Events during the 
last several years on reserves in Manitoba, Saskatchewan, and 
Alberta, among others, reflect this situation; here dissident 
groups of tribal members claiming unfair treatment at the 
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hands of band councillors and chiefs have threatened legal 
action and even political separation. 

The general political ineffectiveness of band councils within 
Indian communities has placed an inordinate degree of decision- 
making authority in tribal administrations, to the point where 
bureaucracies have become the dominant authority structures on 
many reserves. The growth in bureaucratic infrastructures is a 
natural evolution of the tutelage relationship between Indian 
communities and the federal government, wherein band govern- 
ments have been treated as administrative units to implement the 
policies and programs of Indian Affairs. Moreover, the policy of 
devolution appears to have encouraged the proliferation of tribal 
bureaucracies as band leaders develop more administrative agen- 
cies to grapple with their new responsibilities. Indian govern- 
ments are typically the largest employers in their communities, 
and many feature a structure of departments, committees, boards, 
and other agencies significantly larger and more complex than 
those governing a municipality of the same size. Even the bands 
with small populations have not been immune to this bureau- 
cratic expansion. 

The effects of bureaucratization on tribal decision-making are 
compounded by the fact that the rules of political neutrality 
associated with Western bureaucracy have not taken hold on 
many reserves, resulting in clashes between modern bureaucratic 
norms and traditional interests. For example, as Long discovered 
in his study of the Blood and Peigan reserves, tribal administra- 
tors are expected to look out for the interests of individuals and 
families within their kin groups." This attitude, along with the 
deplorable economic conditions prevalent in most Indian com- 
munities, has made band bureaucracies prone to patronage, thus 
strengthening and reinforcing notions of political abuse by tribal 
leadership. 

The ascendancy of bureaucracy within contemporary Indian 
governments stands as perhaps the most significant change from 
traditional governing practices and cultural values. Bureaucratic 
structures, regardless of their origin, impose hierarchical relation- 
ships within communities that are antithetical to the traditional 
Indian principles of equality. The flow of authority to bureaucra- 
cies from band political structures violates traditional notions of 
equality of access by individuals to tribal decision-making pro- 
cesses.44 Instead, bureaucracy has helped to foster an attitude of 
political dependency and subordination among many tribal mem- 
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bers. Under such attitudinal conditions, political equality in either 
its liberal or traditional Indian forms remains a somewhat empty 
concept at best. 

Our survey of contemporary Indian political institutions and 
their normative foundations suggests that decades of directed 
development have resulted in the intrusion of some of the basic 
values of Western liberal thought, as well as their political mani- 
festations, into traditional Indian cultures and systems of gover- 
nance. Although some Indian societies have been more resistant 
to the breakdown of their cultures than others, none has been 
completely immune from the influence of liberalism. Conse- 
quently, present-day First Nations are best characterized as unique 
mixtures of traditional Indian and Western liberal values and 
institutions. If placed on a continuum, some Indian societies 
would fall toward the traditionalist side, whereas others would 
appear closer to the Western liberal position, having been trans- 
formed from dignity-based to more rights-based societies. Unfor- 
tunately, in all cases, the mixtures remain volatile as fundamen- 
tally different belief systems are placed in positions of confronta- 
tion. 

DISCUSSION 

It is no longer possible to speak in terms of polar opposites when 
the cultures and governing processes of modern Canadian Indian 
communities and the larger Canadian society are compared. 
While the argument that traditional Indian cultures were essen- 
tially non-Western in nature rests on solid foundations, this 
statement does not apply to contemporary Indian communities 
without some important reservations. On the surface, this situa- 
tion seems to weaken the claim of Indian leaders that fundamental 
cultural differences between Indian peoples and non-Indians 
substantiate a collective right to be shielded from the application 
of the charter to their governments. At the same time, it appears 
to give credence to charter advocates and enhances the pragmatic 
argument of groups such as the NWAC, who see the charter as a 
critical instrument in the protection of Indian women from dis- 
crimination and oppression by male-dominated band councils 
and Indian political organizations. 

However, despite evidence that transformation has occurred in 
governing processes and value systems within Indian societies, 
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we believe that philosophical and pragmatic reasons exist to 
support a collective rights claim for exempting Indian peoples 
from the application of the charter to their own governments. In 
the first place, in some Indian communities political and cultural 
transformation has been limited. Traditionalist or.ientations re- 
main dominant, and the possibility of restoring traditional gov- 
erning practices remains strong. Even in those Indian societies 
where Indian Act political structures constitute the primary orga- 
nizational forms, normative ideas congruent with these struc- 
tures have not taken hold, and the resultant governmental pro- 
cesses are often problematic. Underlying premises and concepts 
change more slowly than overt behavior; the extent of acceptance 
of the charter values underlying the band elective system remains 
an open question. 

In the second place, although there appears to be a convergence 
of modem Indian values and those of Western liberalism around 
such individual rights as personal entitlements and a paralleling 
belief in the equality of persons, the strength of these concepts as 
guides to individual and collective behavior depends very much 
on perceptions of their origin. After decades of failed government 
policies aimed at enhancing the welfare of Indians through cul- 
tural assimilation and political control, Indian peoples are under- 
standably reluctant to accept externally imposed standards to 
guide their conduct. To be meaningful, such standards must 
emerge or reemerge from within their own societies. If they do 
not, the elimination of gender-based inequalities and the restora- 
tion of the notion of human dignity that was part of the fabric of 
traditional Indian culture face a difficult path. As Noel Lyons 
observes, since its inception the present charter-with its indi- 
vidual rights guarantees based in universalist principles-has 
had little effect on the reality of the lives of Indian peoples.45 
Certainly Indian peoples should be given the opportunity to 
develop guidelines for personal political conduct that will have a 
real impact on community institutions. 

Although the Charlottetown Accord was rejected by the Cana- 
dian electorate, the aboriginal rights provisions of the accord 
constituted a major step in recognizing the unique nature of 
Indian societies in Canada and the special nature of the relation- 
ships between tribal governments and members that this unique- 
ness entails. Section 25, which originally had been placed in the 
Constitution Act, 1982 to recognize the special rights of aboriginal 
peoples, would have been buttressed to "ensure that nothing in 
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the Charter abrogates or derogates from the aboriginal, treaty or 
other rights of aboriginal peoples, and in particular any rights or 
freedoms relating to the exercise of their languages, cultures or 
 tradition^."^^ As Sanders suggests, a revised Section 25 could have 
been construed to permit traditional forms of government that do 
not conform with the democratic or other rights guaranteed in the 
charter.47 This interpretation is strengthened by a provision in the 
draft legal text that would have limited the democratic rights 
provisions of the charter to federal and provincial legislatures, 
rather than to legislative assemblies in general.48Also, the Canada 
Clause could have been interpreted in a manner that recognized 
a collective right to aboriginal government, thereby shielding 
such governments from many of the charter  provision^.^^ And 
finally, aboriginal governments would have been able to access 
the opt-out provisions in Section 33 of the charter, previously 
available only to the federal and provincial governments.50 

In the end, however, the Charlottetown Accord remained an 
external concession to aboriginal demands rather than a docu- 
ment engendered within aboriginal communities themselves. 
Moreover, the accord was based on the premise that the judiciary 
would give special consideration to certain prescriptions and 
proscriptions of the charter to bring them into closer correspon- 
dence with traditional Indian practices. This approach places the 
onus on judges to surmount the cultural monopoly of Western 
liberal values that has marked the Canadian judiciary's treatment 
of Indians for decades.51 On the practical side, relying on judicial 
interpretation of the charter might impede the development of 
aboriginal justice systems that employ radically different notions 
of due process, a situation that has plagued American tribal courts 
for years. As the report of the Manitoba Aboriginal Justice Inquiry 
points out, in the case of a First Nation developing its own justice 
system, "upholding the Charter principle of protecting the 
individual's rights could well be seen as violating the more 
accepted and long-standing primary law of that 

On balance, Indian nations will best be served by allowing 
them the option of creating special Indian charters as an alterna- 
tive to the Canadian charter. Charters specific to Indian bands or 
tribal groups could recognize and give substance to the different 
governance practices preferred by each group; such charters 
would have more relevance for small, face-to-face communities 
than would the legal codes developed to constrain the potential of 
political oppressiveness in larger groups. Within these frame- 
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works, provisions could be developed that provide for equal 
participation in collective decision-making and access to tribal 
resources, and that reflect uniquely Indian values of human 
dignity. Such charters could evolve within framework agree- 
ments negotiated under the current community-based Indian 
self-government approach and would also facilitate the develop- 
ment of aboriginal justice systems either within or without of the 
mainstream Canadian one. 

We realize that this position differs fundamentally from the 
kind of arguments presented by Donnelly and others for the 
necessity of legally enforced universal standards of human rights 
to guarantee human dignity within every cultural groups3 and 
that this position is also subject to the charge of cultural relativism. 
Although it is beyond the scope of this paper to respond to these 
arguments, we will point out that there is an emerging school of 
thought that qualifies the Western-oriented, universalistic ap- 
proach to human rights and seeks to reconfigure the rights of 
indigenous peoples within individual states as well as within the 
broader international ~ommunity.~ We believe, moreover, that 
the welfare of Indian peoples will be better served if First Nations 
have the option of reestablishing traditional social systems and 
political structures or reforming present ones to reflect their own 
culturally relevant standards. 

The exclusion of Indian governments from the authority of the 
charter within their respective political jurisdictions raises impor- 
tant questions about the relationship of the charter to individual 
Indians as Canadian citizens. In doing so, it highlights the com- 
plexity of operationalizing collective rights for aboriginal com- 
munities. Unfortunately, this topic has not been given either the 
public or scholarly attention within the charter debate that it 
deserves.55 At this point, we suggest that the exclusion of charter 
guarantees apply only to Indian governments in their relation- 
ship to citizens of Indian communities, and not to the rights and 
freedoms of Indians as Canadian citizens. Hence Indian govern- 
ments would be prevented from interfering in those activities of 
individual Indians that relate to the exercise of their federal and 
provincial franchises. It is not unreasonable to assume that certain 
categories of political action relating to provincial and federal 
citizenship of individual Indians could be established and made 
exempt from the authority of Indian governments. Such a delin- 
eation of citizenship rights could have helped to prevent the 
action that some band governments in Alberta and Manitoba took 
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during the Charlottetown Accord referendum, when federal elec- 
toral officials were prevented from enumerating band members 
or establishing polling stations on their reserves. Consequently, 
tribal members of these reserves who wanted to participate in the 
referendum had to leave their reserves to register and vote in 
neighboring non-Indian municipalities-a formidable task for a 
member of a geographically isolated community. The necessity of 
clearly establishing the respective rights of Canadian and Indian 
citizenship is underscored by the increasing levels of participa- 
tion of Indians in federal and provincial politics, as well as the 
possible establishment of aboriginal electoral constituencies. 

In the final analysis, however, the issue of how the Charter of 
Rights and Freedoms should relate to Indian peoples must be put 
into the broader context of the social and economic conditions of 
contemporary Indian communities-where the charter’s liberal 
ideals have little resonance in the philosophy and practice of 
governance and seem unlikely to in the immediate future. The 
political and cultural assimilation of Indian peoples into the 
Canadianmainstream is a massive social project that has failed, as 
the reality of their communities will testify. In fact, the reconstruc- 
tion of “community” seems to us the most urgent task facing 
contemporary Indian leaders. The development of Indian char- 
ters-with the necessary iteration and evaluation of traditional 
values that would be entailed-might prove a fruitful way to 
begin addressing such a challenge. 
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